
 FOUR REASONS THE SITE HASNôT BEEN THOROUGHLY INVESTIGATED 

1) Many landing site investigators have been led to believe that Drake 

ñcouldnôt have found San Francisco Bay because of the heavy fogò that 

was reported at the time of their arrival. This theory has been heavily 

promoted by the Drake Navigators Guild and as one of the key points in 

supporting their thesis that Drake landed on the coast in Drakes Estero 

at Drakes Bay. Supporters of other coastal sites have mostly agreed. 

Drake was a master navigator who, with the possible help from stolen 

Spanish coastal charts and lifting fog, could have visually detected the 3-

mile opening to San Francisco Bay and then observed the wind and 

tides. With the assistance of their smaller ship, known today as ñTelloôs 

Frigateò, Drake could have first explored The Bay without endangering 

the Golden Hinde.             

 
 

2) Iôve heard people ask, ñIf Francis Drake had discovered San 

Francisco Bay, it would have been a major discovery. Why wouldnôt he 

have told the world that he found and explored it?ò.   
 

            Here are some of my thoughts on this important question:  



     



3) Many investigators have dismissed upper Richardson Bay (in San 

Francisco Bay) as being too shallow to allow a safe approach to the 

Strawberry Cove landing site by the Golden Hinde. I had to be convinced 

that landing at Strawberry Cove would have been accessible. Itôs 

important to note that the depth of Richardson Bay has changed 

dramatically over the past 150 years. 
 

Richardson Bay was much deeper before logging in the mid-19
th
 to early 

20
th
 centuries caused severe soil erosion in nearby hills, resulting in a 

heavy silt buildup near its upper regions. Residue from hydraulic mining 

during the gold rush, and other waste over the years, affected the entire 

San Francisco Bay as well. These factors brought several feet of 

sediment into Richardson Bay. Estimates have made Richardson Bay 

between 6ft.- 30ft. deeper, depending upon the location, before the mid-

19
th
 century. When Drake was here, there was a natural, deep channel 

that led directly to the cove (a shallower version is still there today), It 

could have been safely detected at high tide by the smaller scout ship, 

that probably had no more than a 6ft. draft. The Golden Hinde had a 

draft of approx. 13ft. fully laden and 9ft. without cargo. I have estimated, 

using charts, that, at high tide (+ approx. 4ft.), the Golden Hinde would 

have not had a problem getting into the Strawberry Cove of 1579. 

                



     
 

    4) The much-searched-for western ñislandò indicated on the Hondius 

ñPortus Planò inset is marshland. Bay marshland would not be 

represented on any standard land map looked at by investigators. 

Therefore, nothing could have been identified as the ñislandò shown on 

the Drake map. Since the late 1920s, the area had been landfilled and 

now only a small portion of the marshland area (accurate in size and 

shape to the Portus Plan map) is still visible.                          

                           



    

   

      THIS FLAT a!w{I[!b5 άL{[!b5έ IS SIMILAR TO THE PRE- 1920s MARSHLAND AREA ONCE     

    FOUND TO THE WEST OF THE PROPOSED LANDING SITE. IT IS ABOUT A QUARTER-MILE FROM   

                                              THE STRAWBERRY COVE DISCOVERY SITE. 

            


